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	Present
	Apologies

	Alan Smith – East Dunbartonshire

Andrew Horrell – University of Edinburgh (pm)

Bill Stephen – Midlothian

Carolyn McFarlane – East Ayrshire

Cliff Smith – Edinburgh

Jane Jackson – Falkirk

Jen Isherwood – SCIS

John Jackson - Falkirk

John Lewis – West Lothian

Jonathan Kitching – Aberdeen City

Liz Brookes – East Lothian

Natalie Polack – Website Content Manager

Natalie White – Easy Ayrshire

Simon Beames – University of Edinburgh (am)
Tim Pickering – Western Isles

Tony Burley – Moray
External speakers:

Patrick Boxall – Forest Awards Project Leader

Alice Thompson and Rachael Craig – Social Bite


	Ali Dreyer – Fife

Andy Beveridge – Honorary Member

Andrew Bradshaw – Edinburgh

Anne Paterson – Argyll and Bute

Bruce Harris – South Ayrshire

Chris Jex – Orkney 

Colin Nicoll – Aberdeenshire

Dave Horrocks – Moray

Dave Girling – Perth College

Derek Napier – Dundee 

Des Bagshaw – SCIS
Drhue Forbes – North Lanarkshire

Frances Kelly – HSE

Gavin Brebner - Angus

Gordon Smith – Scottish Borders

Imogen Furlong - Highland

Isi Oakley – Western Isles

Jane Campbell Morrison – AALS

Jennifer Abernethy – Stirling
John Hamilton - SAAF
Mary Fox – Clackmannanshire

Nancy Chambers - Highland

Nick Lansdell – Honorary Member

Paul Stark – West Lothian

Pete Richardson – Shetland

Rona Young – Argyll and Bute

Rosamund Rodriguez – East Renfrewshire

Tosh Scott – Clackmannanshire 

Willie White – East Ayrshire 

Will Manners - Highland



	Minutes of the SAPOE AGM 
	ACTIONS

	1
	Welcome, Acceptance of minutes and Matters Arising
Tim Pickering was in the chair. The minutes from the last meeting were accepted as accurate.
Actions carried forward from previous meeting
 
· ACTION: Follow-up the comment that the SQA have been consulting with the IOL


· ACTION: Share the draft leaflet for parents on outdoor learning when available, so content can be checked with LA’s interested

· ACTION: Driver Certificate of Professional Competence (CPC). Write a summary of the driver regulations for driving minibuses

· ACTION: Agenda item for the next meeting – What should SAPOE do next? Can we produce a plan to take forward the findings from Tim Stott’s presentation?

	Gordon

Willie W

Mike, Derek and Alan

Derek



	2
	AALS Report
Update from Frances Kelly via e-mail:

“HSE would like to thank everyone who responded to the recent Discussion Document on the future of the Adventure Activities Licensing framework. We are delighted with the response and encouraged by the amount of engagement on this subject. We received hundreds of detailed comments, which are now being analysed. Once complete we will report the findings to the HSE Board for consideration at their meeting on 20 June. In the meantime, the AALA team thank you for your patience and remind stakeholders that regardless of the outcome, there will be no immediate changes to the licensing scheme. There is still much to be considered, and it will take time for any changes to come into effect. Licence holders should continue to engage with AALS and ensure they have a valid licence for activities in scope of the regulations. You will be notified well in advance of any changes and if necessary any transition arrangements to ensure that things continue to run smoothly.”

	

	3i
	Chair’s Report 
Update from Gordon via e-mail (see attached report).
A vote of thanks was given to Max Arthur, Scottish Borders and Bill Stephen, Midlothian for their work as SAPOE Reps. Max is changing role and Bill and his team are being redeployed within Midlothian, as the Outdoor Learning service in Midlothian is closing due to budget cuts. 
	

	3ii
	Secretary’s Report
Derek has sent the Chair’s letter to all 32 LA's.  Amended letters were sent to LA’s without a SAPOE Rep (Renfrewshire, South Lanarkshire and West Dunbartonshire).

	

	3iii
	Treasurer’s Report (Alan Smith)
Membership fees for 2017/2018 have been paid by all 3 Associate Members and by all local authorities apart from Renfrewshire and West Dunbartonshire. About half the invoices for 2018/2019 have been paid.
	

	3iv
	Going Out There (Jane Jackson)

Website 

A budget of £9000 has been agreed by Scottish Government to cover work completed on the website to date and future upkeep. Jane is providing Scottish Government with information required to progress this. A steering group that will include SAPOE will be set up to agree future updates to the document.
Overseas toolkit
Toolkit material is complete and sign-off is needed from the team members prior to loading it onto the website

· ACTION: Check and sign-off toolkit materials
App Development

Jane met with an MSc student from the University of Stirling who has developed a prototype app based on the ‘Going Out There’ website. Funding from Education Scotland would be needed to develop this further and make it available to all teachers.

· ACTION: Speak to Education Scotland 


	Jane and Ali
Jane

	3v
	Training (Liz Brookes and Natalie White)
a. EVC Refresher 
The next course will be run in November. Liz will set a date and send reminders to those who need to attend.
b. EVC Course Director 

No one at the meeting knew of any colleagues who wanted to attend this course at the moment.  A date will be set when there is sufficient interest.
c. OLC Course Director

The next course will be run in November if there is sufficient interest. Liz will set a date and this will be circulated to SAPOE Reps.

· ACTION: Send e-mail to gauge level of interest

d. Log-in for OEAP website

There is currently an issue with logging in to the OEAP website to access the resources for the EVC and OLC course directors. Liz is awaiting a response from the OEAP about this. It should be possible to log-in using Mountain Training log-in details.
e. NEBOSH 
Liz has booked onto a course in Edinburgh in October with ‘Woodward SHE ltd’. If the course is good, she will ask about a bespoke course for SAPOE at a discounted rate. She has paid just under £2000 for a 12 day course, without accommodation. 

Discussion:

· Courses also run in Glasgow 
· Course was very worthwhile
· Group discount might be available
f. Lyon Equip Courses:
Liz attended a 1 day ‘PPE User Checks for the Adventure Activities Sector’ course. It covered plastics, metals and textiles and focussed on climbing equipment. If there was sufficient interest, a course could be run for SAPOE at a location of our choice.
Discussion:

· AHOEC are running a course in September. Maybe SAPOE members could attend too?

· Secondary schools are using PEF money to buy outdoor kit and this course would be perfect for anyone using kit
g. SAPOE Lead Teacher courses
There has been a good uptake to date and more Course Director training will be run in November and December for Early Years, Primary, Secondary and Additional Support Needs. Course Director training will be free and then these Course Directors could decide what they wish / need to charge in their own LA’s. 
Discussion:

· East Ayrshire are happy to open up their training courses nationally and will charge people attending from outside their LA

· Big focus on Early Years at the moment, so more training would be useful

· Dundee: sent whole team on the last lot of courses

· Midlothian: would like to send more people this year to get more teachers using the material and ideas

· ‘Train the Trainers’ courses have had a small impact so far, so should SAPOE start offering the courses direct to teachers? Perhaps SAPOE Reps and colleagues who have attended Course Director training could all open up their courses to those outside their LAs?

h. Brilliant Residentials
· ACTION: Deliver a taster session for Brilliant Residentials at a future SAPOE meeting


i. Other training actions

· ACTION: Investigate whether an article could be published in TESS about teacher training for Outdoor Learning that is offered by SAPOE and LA’s

	Natalie P

Natalie W
Natalie W



	3vi
	Raising Attainment

West Lothian: Low Port Centre is continuing work on numeracy, literacy and the John Muir Award with some schools and families using the approach developed during the project last year. West Lothian Council have not yet decided how to follow-up the work done by Mike and Rona in the initial project.
East Ayrshire: Work is being done on an ad-hoc basis with schools that approach the East Ayrshire outdoor learning team.

Discussion:

· Schools don’t have clear plans on how to spend PEF money

· Universities will have lots of students needing projects

· Would be good to link teachers up with students to get some form of measurement of impact in place

· A simple form of measurement could be attendance data and number of exclusions

· ACTION: Natalie W to send document entitled: ‘ Measuring and monitoring children and young people’s mental wellbeing: A toolkit for schools and colleges’ which may be useful to those wanting to measure the impact of their projects

	Natalie P to circulate with minutes

	3vii
	NGB Reports and Questions 

British Cycling (Will by e-mail)
British Cycling asked if Highland / SAPOE would be interested in being involved in a pilot for the ‘revised’ Level 1. Will will provide further information when it is available.
Cycling UK (Cliff Smith)
Cliff has arranged an orientation course with Cycling UK for 29 – 30th September at Bangholm Outdoor Centre. He has had 18 requests for places from 11 LA’s and there are 2 spaces left. Contact Cliff to book a place.
Mountain Training (John Jackson)
The minimum age for the Hill and Mountain award is being lowered from 14 to 12 years. The award will be re-launched and centres will have the opportunity to register / re-register as providers. 

The minimum age for the Rock Skills award is being lowered to 12 years as well.
· ACTION: Ask someone to speak at the next SAPOE meeting or at a future meeting

National Access Forum (Jonathan Kitching)

Building of tracks is being monitored with interest.
SnowSport Scotland

Trafford Wilson was appointed as CEO in April 2018.


	Alan / John J


	4
	‘Findings and implications from the Gordonstoun research’

- Simon Beames, University of Edinburgh
Simon gave a fascinating presentation on the findings from the research that he and his team carried out at Gordonstoun and his presentation is available in the Members’ area of the website.
· ACTION: Send Simon the link to Tim Stott’s presentation from the September 2017 meeting


	Natalie P

	5
	‘Forest Awards’ 

- Patrick Boxall, Forest and Outdoor Learning Awards Project Leader

Patrick gave a very informative presentation on the new Forest and Outdoor Learning Awards that have been developed at SCQF levels 2 – 7. A pilot of the new awards will take place in 2018 / 2019 and they will be launched in 2019 / 2020. Patrick’s presentation is available on the website.
Discussion:

· Q: There are no forests in the Outer Hebrides, so could the awards be used there?

· A: Want the awards to be applicable to multiple natural environments. Have a look at the outcomes and see if they can be accommodated in the Outer Hebrides


· Q: Like the qualification aspect for children but concerned that teachers might feel they need to be qualified to teach this award before they can take a class outdoors

· A: The awards will need to be presented carefully and the hope is that they will support people to get outdoors


· Q: Concern about perception of high cost because of the ‘Forest Skills’ type name

· A: Need to get the values right. Feel that the ‘Forest Skills’ aspect is a key part of the award


· Q: What proportion of the training is to do with technical skills and safety?
· A: The award is split into units such as ‘Working…’, ‘Knowing…’, ‘Being…’ and each unit has levels 2 – 7. The ‘Working…’ units cover hard skills. At the moment, unit 8 is standalone but in the future it might be possible to study individual units


· Q: Would like more detail on the Community part of the award?

· A: Want to get funding to support participants from disadvantaged backgrounds. Also discussing how to get the awards into Community Learning

· Q: How many hours would be needed to complete all units at all levels?

· A: Level 7 is worth 18 credits, which equates to 180 notional hours. Level 5 would be the entry level for existing leaders. 


· Q: How will assessment take place?

· A:  Assessment of units could be integrated with training and evidence could be presented by various means: essay, video, journal…

· A: Also interested in other models of delivery such as an apprenticeship for a teacher attending once a week with pupils. Possible models might include innovative 'social enterprise' approaches to funding
· ACTION: Get details of the units from Patrick once they have been finalised

	Gordon and Natalie P to circulate


	6
	‘Social Bite's Wee Sleep Out’ 

- Alice Thomson and Rachael Craig, Social Bite

Alice Thomson and Rachael Craig gave a very engaging presentation to introduce Social Bite and the ‘Sleep in the Park: 2017’ event, which raised over £4 million. The team are working on ‘Sleep in the Park: 2018’ for those aged 16 and over, and ‘The Wee Sleep Out’ for those aged 15 and under.
A booklet about the ‘Wee Sleep Out’ will be available in July and the event will be launched after the summer holidays. The event will take place on the weekend of 9th November 2018 and Social Bite would love groups of children and schools, youth associations, and parents / carers to organise their own events locally.
The money raised by Social Bite's Wee Sleep Out will be spent on the 800 Homes Campaign, the UK's largest ever Housing First programme in Edinburgh, Glasgow, Aberdeen, Dundee & Stirling. This campaign will provide an evidence base and a funding framework for the government to implement the housing first model nationally, across Scotland. It is Social Bite's mission to end homelessness in Scotland, in every area, by lobbying government to change the current housing policies, which have reached their peak effectiveness, and adopt this new proven housing model. This will address the issue of homelessness and youth homelessness systemically. Social Bite are providing the opportunity for Scotland to come together from all 32 councils to unite under one cause, in order to have long term lasting effects on not only the cities taking part in the initial 800 Homes Campaign, but for all of Scotland's most impoverished people.
· ACTION: Alice will send contact information to be circulated 

Discussion:
· East Ayrshire is planning to take part using tents in school grounds. The event will form part of the transition events for P7

· Active Schools people could help?
· Are events planned for Inverness and Stornaway?

· Would love to get Gold DofE students involved by getting them to volunteer for ~1 hour a week with Social Bite throughout the year

· Possible to Social Bite Heros / Ambassadors to give talk in schools to explain what Social Bite have achieved in such a short time?
	Natalie P



	7
	Suggestions for next AGM

Jonathan and Natalie P gave an update on what had been discussed via Skype and e-mail with Ali and Natalie W:

· Venue needs to have the facility to send invoices 
Or SAPOE needs to invoice local authorities


· Keep the conference and AGM in March but ask people to pay much earlier, i.e. before a budget freeze is put in place due to it being the end of the financial year

· DAY 1: Talks and presentations from 10:00 – 16:00, AGM from 16:00 – 18:00, and Dinner from 19:00 – 21:00 with after dinner speaker


· DAY 2: Talks and presentations from 09:00 – 14:00

· Collaborate session with another group on one of the days or one day could be a training course?


Neil mentioned that AHOEC will probably be having a conference in Scotland in November 2019. The option of having a joint event was discussed.
· ACTION: Working group to draft and circulate 2 options  
	Jonathan, Ali, Natalie W and Natalie P


	8
	AOB

a. Trampoline Parks

City of Edinburgh: School staff have been told not to sign the waiver upon entry. The venue must have a PAS5000 certificate in order for City of Edinburgh schools to be allowed to use it.
East Ayrshire: Have not been allowing school groups to go to trampoline parks to date but this might change if school staff are allowed onto the floor to supervise the group.

Falkirk: Have been told that school groups are covered if school staff are on the floor supervising the group.

Cliff and Andrew have looked at the accident data available and have a guidance paper.

· ACTION: Check whether this paper has can be shared with SAPOE Reps
b. GDPR and Excursions Policy
City of Edinburgh council have a new excursions policy and have made their forms / policy for excursions compliant with GDPR. An audit of all forms is now being carried out.
c. GDPR and Medical forms
SAPOE Reps were asked to share how their LA’s are dealing with paper copies and computer copies of medical forms provided for excursions now that GDPR is in place.
· ACTION: Give and update on the City of Edinburgh system at the next meeting


· ACTION: Share how your LA is dealing with this question
d. Agenda

Cliff asked if all ‘SAPOE business’ and all ‘Other business’ could be grouped into morning and afternoon sessions in the future, so that he can choose whether to attend the meeting for the full day or a half day.

	Cliff

Cliff

All SAPOE Reps



	
	Dates of meetings and events for 2017 / 2018

Wednesday 5th September 2018

Tuesday 4th December 2018

Thursday 14th – Friday 15th March 2019
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